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Town Board Work Session Minutes 
Wednesday May 26, 2021 

7:00 PM 
 
I. Call to Order 
 
 Present: 
 Supervisor LaFountain 
 Councilwoman Drawe 
 Councilwoman Kohl  
 Councilman Moore  
 Councilman Ockenden 
 
 Also Present:  
 Mark Valentine  Town Engineer/Director of Planning 
 Sarah Waterman  Town Engineer 
 Eric Tait   Director of Public Works 
 Susan Scheidt  Deputy Town Clerk 
 
 Supervisor LaFountain read a brief statement into the record. 
 “Due to the Public Health and Safety Concerns related to  
 Covid-19, this meeting is being conducted remotely pursuant to 
 the Governor’s Executive orders including Executive order 
 202.1. “The meeting is being recorded and broadcast live on the 
 Town of Penfield website at www.Penfield.org and the Town’s 
 Government Access channel 1303” and on streaming media device: 
 ROKU, Apple TV, and Amazon Fire. Search “Penfield TV” in your 
 device’s app store, it is free. The meeting will be later 
 transcribed. Questions regarding video coverage please contact 
 Penfield TV at (585)340-8661. 
  
 
II. Approval of Minutes – Councilwoman Drawe moved for the approval 
 of the Minutes of May 12, 2021. Councilman Ockenden seconded. All 
 present voted “Aye”.  

 
III. Monthly Reports – None due at this time 
 
IV. Public Hearing – None 
 
V. Guests - None 

 
VI. ACTION ITEMS 
 

a. CCA – Valentine/Waterman 
Supervisor LaFountain, as leader of EEAC, (Energy and 
Environmental Advisory Committee) gave a brief summary.  
Sarah Waterman took the lead in collecting information from the 
team to help put together an RFP. The team received 2 proposals 
as Program Administrator (PA), Joule/Roctricity and Good Energy. 
 
Sarah stated, in May 2020, the board adopted a Local Law 
authorizing the establishment of a Community Choice Aggregation 
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(energy) Program for residents and small businesses in the town 
of Penfield.  

 
Sarah stated the EEAC has put together a matrix for the board, 
summarizing both vendors so a decision can be made to move 
forward or not. Sarah stated this is an opt-out program. All 
eligible residents would be enrolled into the program with the 
option of opting out at no cost or imposed penalties if they 
choose. 
  
Supervisor LaFountain stated the administrator would educate the 
community about the program so that they could make an informed 
decision on whether or not to continue as participants. 
 
Councilwoman Drawe asked Sarah for some background on each of the 
proposed administrators. Sarah outlined several areas of 
similarities and differences of each such as the size of the 
business, length of time in business, number of CCAs and in what 
areas of the state and country they are located. 
 
Councilman Moore stated in his research he found that Good Energy 
is endorsed by New York Conference of Mayors and Association of 
Towns. Sarah added Good Energy is also backed by New York 
Municipal Energy Program. Sarah stated that endorsement allows 
Good Energy access to an energy pool, unavailable to Joule. 
 
Councilman Moore stated the ultimate goal and benefits of CCA is 
to provide residents with clean energy at a reduced rate. 
 
Councilwoman Drawe moved to go forward with Good Energy as 
Program Administrator. Seconded by Councilman Moore. All present 
voted “Aye”. 
 
Supervisor LaFountain and board members thanked Sarah for her 
time in collecting information, her feedback, and for working 
with and supporting the EEAC.  

 
b. Rothfuss Park Field Expansion Bids – Valentine 

 
Mr. Valentine gave a brief update on this project. On March 24, 
2021, the town board approved the Rothfuss Park expansion 
project. Town Engineer, Mike O’Connor put together a bid package 
and design. Mr. Valentine stated the bid package was sent out to 
several companies. However due to the 2020 pandemic and impact on 
the construction business, several companies declined to bid on 
the project due to scheduling. 
  
Mr. Valentine stated one bid had been received from Monroe 
Roadways. Although the town has worked with Monroe Roadways in 
the past, it is preferred to have several bids for comparison. 
 
Mr. Valentine stated, the options at this point are to hold off 
and put the project out for bid again at a later date, or move 
forward at this time with the bid that has been presented. Mr. 
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Valentine stated a delay in construction will typically mean two 
years before being able to use the fields. 
 
Supervisor LaFountain stated he understands the need for the 
expansion of this project, however the submitted bid is 
considerably more than had been expected. He questions moving 
forward with the project at this time. 
 
Board members agreed moving forward at this time with the single 
bid may not be best since not having other bids for comparison. 
 
Eric Tait, Director of Public Works, offered some clarification 
regarding the breakdown of the submitted bid. 
 
Councilwoman Kohl moved to decline the submitted bid and put the 
project out for bid again in six months. Seconded by Councilman 
Moore. All present voted “Aye”. 
 
Councilman Moore asked which budget is funding this project.  
Mr. Valentine stated the Recreation Trust Fund.  
 

 c. New Sidewalk Construction – Valentine 
 
 Supervisor LaFountain stated each year the town looks  to 
 continue to improve and connect sidewalks for residents. 
 

Mr. Valentine stated initially we had begun to move forward in 
the spring after receiving a petition from Ross Brook Drive 
neighbors. However some confusion between neighbors put things on 
hold.  
 
Mr. Valentine stated conversations with Jackson Road neighbors 
has also not lead to a petition moving forward. 
 
Mr. Valentine stated both Ross Brook Drive and Jackson Road 
projects are included in the public requests sidewalk list for 
construction, once an agreement is reached by neighbors. 
 
Councilman Moore stated it is his opinion that neighbors should 
take the initiative to move forward with these projects. He 
doesn’t believe the town should step in and decide where and when 
sidewalks should be constructed in residential areas. Mr. Moore 
also stated the town’s decision to construct sidewalks in some 
commercial areas for the purpose of public safety is different 
than making the decision to put sidewalks in residential areas 
without having the consensus of the residents who would be most 
affected.  
 
Mr. Valentine presented a visual of the 2021 projected sidewalk 
projects. These areas are ready to move forward with 
construction. 
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Councilwoman Kohl moved to go forward with the sidewalk 
construction recommendations presented by Mr. Valentine. Seconded 
by Councilman Ockenden. All present voted “Aye”. 
 
d. Tree Removal – Baird Road and Legacy Cir. – Tait 
 
Mr. Tait stated, this concern came in from a resident on Legacy 
Circle. The concern is of a deteriorating Ash tree located in the 
town right-of-way that may come down into the road causing a 
dangerous situation. Mr. Tait stated there is no adjacent 
neighbor that would be affected. 
 
Councilman Ockenden asked if this project would be hired out or 
removed by town staff. 
 
Mr. Tait stated he is unsure at this point. He stated there are 
no utilities involved and believes town crews could safely take 
the tree down. He stated he would reassess the project before 
making a decision.  
 
Councilman Ockenden moved to remove the tree at Baird Road and 
Legacy Circle. Seconded by Councilwoman Drawe. All present voted 
“Aye”. 
 
e. Pennicott Drive Cul-de-sac Petition – Tait 
 
Supervisor LaFountain offered a brief update. On May 5, 2021 the 
residents of Pennicott Drive filed a petition regarding the 
grassy area of the cul-de-sac. 
  
The residents asked to have the tree stump of a fallen tree 
removed. They asked that the town agree that the grassy area of 
the cul-de-sac would remain in place, also that the residents be 
able to plant and maintain another tree in the cul-de-sac. 
  
Mr. Tait verified that the town had removed a diseased Ash tree 
from the cul-de-sac at the request of a resident. 
 
Mr. Tait stated that as per the updated Town’s design criteria of 
2020, landscaped islands of cul-de-sacs would no longer be 
allowed. Mr. Tait stated they cause issues for snowplows and 
interfere with underground utilities.  
 
Councilwoman Kohl stated that since the residents are maintaining 
the grassy area, they could also come together to have the stump 
removed at their own expense. 
 
Supervisor LaFountain stated that when he came on as supervisor, 
he pushed to pave over the grassy area of cul-de-sacs because of 
damages caused by snow plowing and other large truck traffic. 
Supervisor LaFountain stated this situation could be considered a 
pre-existing non-confirming case. He stated the residents could 
be allowed to plant another tree and maintain the cul-de-sac 
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grassy area with the understanding that the town takes no 
responsibility for care or maintenance. 
 
Councilman Ockenden stated he would agree to allow the residents 
to plant a tree and maintain the grassy area of the cul-de-sac. 
 
Councilwoman Drawe expressed concern that while residents agree 
to maintain these areas, neighborhoods turnover and at some point 
neighbors don’t want to maintain the cul-de-sac. 
 
Councilman Ockenden questioned the insurance coverage if the 
residents were allowed to remove the stump, since the cul-de-sac 
is town property. 
 
Mr. Tait stated he would coordinate with the residents, the 
requirement of a right-of-way permit, to ensure he had the 
contractor’s information and proof of insurance on file. 
 
Councilman Ockenden moved to allow the residents of Pennicott 
Drive cul-de-sac to remove the existing stump and plant a tree at 
their own expense. Seconded by Councilman Moore. All present 
voted 4 “Aye”, 1 “No”. 
 
f. RG&E Night Work Paving – Tait 
 
Mr. Tait stated late summer/early fall of 2020, RG&E was working 
on a gas line replacement project on Whalen Road from Five Mile 
Line Road to Baird Road. Mr. Tait stated there is some final 
asphalt restoration that needs to be completed, now that the 
project along Whalen Road is finished. 
  
Mr. Tait stated he was contacted by the contractor to the 
possibility of doing the restoration work at night, since it 
involves the busy intersections of Whalen Road and Five Mile Line 
Road, and Whalen Road and Baird Road. Mr. Tait stated they would 
like to schedule the project for later June 2021. They are 
expecting to work 11:00 PM until 6:00 AM, the work would be 
completed in 5 days at most. 
 
Jarret Defazio of Upstate Asphalt and John Mason of DDS, 
companies for RG&E, joined the meeting via Zoom. 
 
Jarret stated they would like to do the work in the overnight 
hours because of the high volume of traffic in the intersections 
involved. Mr. Defazio stated they would like to close the road, 
with Monroe County approval, and would maintain traffic flow to 
locals and emergency vehicles. Jarret stated the project could 
take twice as long if they have to work around the traffic flow 
during the daylight hours. 
 
Councilwoman Kohl asked what the status of County approval is. 
Jarret stated, they would approach Monroe County for a permit to 
close down the road, if the option of overnight work is supported 
by the board. 
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Mr. Tait stated that DDS has contacted MCDOT (Monroe County 
Department of Transportation) about the possibility of night 
work. He stated the MCDOT supports the project hours as long as 
the town board approves. 
 
Councilman Moore asked how long the project would take to 
complete if it were to be worked on during the day. Also what 
would the noise factor be of night work? 
 
Mr. Defazio stated the project duration could double if work were 
to be completed during the day. Mr. Defazio stated as for noise, 
there will be several construction vehicle noises as the project 
continues. 
 
Mr. Tait stated the group will move back and forth along Whalen 
Road as different sections of the project are completed. 
 
Supervisor LaFountain stated the town has worked with projects 
that involved night work in the past. While it is disruptive to 
some residents, it is a safer work environment for all involved. 
 
Mr. Defazio stated the road will be reopened to all traffic each 
morning as the project continues. 
 
Councilwoman Drawe asked if large lighting units would be used 
along the entire stretch of Whalen Road. 
 
Mr. Defazio stated portable light towers will be used only in the 
areas they would be working on as they move along Whalen Road. 
 
Councilwoman Kohl moved to support the night work for this 
project. Seconded by Councilwoman Drawe. Councilmembers voted 
“Aye” with the understanding that the applicants notify the 
neighbors in advance of night work.   

 
VII. INFORMATIONAL ITEMS - None 
 
VIII. HELD ITEMS – None 
 
IX.  Old Business – None 
 
X. New Business - None 
 
XI. Executive Session – Real Estate, Litigation and Human Resource 

Matters – None 
 
XII. Next Meeting – June 9, 2021 
 
XIII. Adjournment – Supervisor LaFountain adjourned the regular Work 

Session at 8:50 PM 
 
 
Sue Scheidt 
Deputy Town Clerk  


